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Approved 10-04-17     

REGULAR MEETING OF  
CASCO TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION 

September 6, 2017 
7 PM – 9 PM 

 
Members Present:  Vice Chairman Dave Campbell, Dan Fleming, Lou Adamson, Greg 

Knisley, Dave Hughes and Judy Graff   
Absent :  Chairperson Dian Liepe  
Staff Present :  Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary   
Also Present : Cheri Brenner, Clerk, Supervisor Overhiser and Jeff & Melissa Roessing  
 
Supervisor Overhiser; Cheri Brenner, Clerk and approximately 20 interested citizens 
(Sign-in Sheet attachment #1) 
 

1. Call to order and review of agenda :  The meeting was called to order by Vice 
Chairman Dave Campbell at 7 PM.  Campbell said a new letter from Alfred 
Ellingsen, Zoning Administrator (attachment #2), regarding zoning considerations in 
the Ag district would be added to the agenda; along with the possibility of a lighting 
ordinance.                                       

2.   Opening comments by PC members : Graff expressed her frustration with all of 
the paperwork she is being invaded with. She also commented that some items are 
new to the agenda and she has not prepared for all of it.                                 

              
  3.   Public comment for any items on Agenda :                        
 
  4.   Approval of minutes of August Regular meeting minut es.  A motion by Fleming, 

supported by Adamson to approve minutes of the August 2nd Regular Planning 
Commission meeting.  All in favor.  Minutes approved as printed. 

 
  5.   Approval of minutes of August Special meeting minut es: A motion by Adamson, 

supported by Fleming to approve minutes of the August 2nd, 2017 Special meeting 
for the Jensen’s Campground Site Plan Review.  All in favor.  Minutes approved as 
printed.   

 
  6.   Report from Township Board representative Judy Graf f:   The Board meeting 
was August 21, 2017.  Discussion of what the Board wants to PC to do regarding updates 
to the Zoning Ordinance was deferred to the October meeting. 

• Updates discussion of when to update zoning ordinance, deferred to October 
meeting;  

• The Parks Committee is working on hiring an employee for the Nature Preserve. 
• There will be a special meeting September 11, 2017 at 6 PM for a special 

assessment on Beach Street.   
• In October, the Board will start looking at enforcement and regulations for the 

Rental Ordinance, to be compatible with the ordinance the PC is working on 
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• The Board and PC have been getting comments from the public for several 
months about the need to look at fireworks ordinance; an ordinance pertaining to 
golf carts; and firepit safety.  The Board will discuss what to do about these things.  

 
    
 
  7.   Report from ZBA representative Dave Hughes :  There was a new development 

on a minimum road frontage issue that Hughes previously reported on.  ZBA met on 
August 10th about property on 109th Ave.  A property division was done, with an 
attorney, that resulted in a 122’ variance request, after the fact.  The variance was 
denied.  Hughes got a call from Ellingsen saying the property owners were able to 
do a boundary adjustment and are now in compliance.                   

                                                                                                                                           
  8.   Report from Water / Sewer representative Lou Adamso n: The Water & Sewer 

Authority is doing very well.  They ended last year with $500,000 over what they 
expected.  They will decide what to do with the unexpected extra money.  Ross 
Stein is looking at it.  One possibility could be to repay the township, which would 
save 5% interest they are currently paying on that debt.  The projected hookups 
needed for this year is 17.5.  They have already had 6 new hookups, with 3 current 
applicants, and are only 3 months into the fiscal year.  Things are looking positive.  
The last Water & Sewer meeting was cancelled due to lack of agenda items. 

 
        
  9.   Old Business :  A letter was received from Craig Atwood, County Highway Engineer, 

Allegan County Road Commission (attachment #3), regarding Jensen’s 
Campground Site Plan.  The letter stated, based on the plans provided, and 
discussion with Rob Pirsein, Midwest Civil Engineers, Inc., the Road Commission 
does not have a problem with the proposed project. 

 
Regarding the Jensen’s Campground site plan, Graff stated once the conditions are 
met, and engineering work is done, the PC should get confirmation from Ellingsen 
that it is closed.  Then, the PC will get the updated site plan, approve, and all 
commissioners physically sign a copy. 
 
Discussion ensued about old business and various things that have come up 
including: 

• Division of property in Ag 
• Private Roads in Ag  
• Dark Skies Initiative 
• Restaurants in the Ag district 
• Venues in Ag 
• Farm tourist related issues 

 
Vice Chairman Campbell will contact Ellingsen about attending a PC meeting to 
discuss these things, and come up with a list prioritizing them.  Graff added that 
we need to mutual agree with Ellingsen on the priority of the items. 
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Vice Chairman Campbell asked Fleming to comment.  Fleming said prior to 
zoning, entrepreneurial things sprung up in various places.  Zoning came in and 
there seemed to be a need to separate entrepreneurial from Ag.  Then there was 
home-based business and cottage industry.  Fleming said Ag businesses are 
commercial enterprises, many things people want to do are much less intrusive 
than what is allowed.  He stated Totally separating all other commercial out of ag 
was a step too far.  People want to do a little of this, and a little of that.  Something 
bigger like WalMart and McDonalds would not want to build in Casco.  In effort to 
make various zones, you make things more defined than they are in real life. 
 
Campbell suggested having Ellingsen come to the October PC meeting and cover 
some of these questions and specific requests.   
 
Graff said the PC needs to understand the request for restaurants, venues, etc.  
The last Zoning Ordinance update expanded to uses complimenting ag.  She 
recalled that in the past, the PC has done what they could to prevent taking ag out 
of ag.  There was a residential development, which would have taken up acres, 
and it was denied because they wanted to preserve the land for farming.   
 
Knisley questioned if they would allow a hobby turned into a small business like 
arts, crafts, etc.  Or, would it need to be related to farming, such as a farm to table 
restaurant. 
 
Graff said they would need to look at this.  The last zoning change allowed more 
home-based business with limited vehicles, etc. 
 
Adamson said the Board specifically said they did not want the PC to revise the 
Master Plan.  What they are discussing doing is specifically contrary to what the 
Board said.  They need to get Board approval first. 
 
Campbell asked Graff to relate to the board what they are discussing.  Graff will 
put it on the Boards radar, but would like to discuss it with the Ellingsen to have a 
better understanding of what they would be asking the Board. 
 
Hughes suggested not painting themselves into a corner.  The STRs need to get 
done first. Commissioners agreed the priority is STRs.  Commissioners agreed 
that STRs needs to be discussed at the October meeting. 
 
Graff said at the September 20th workshop, further dates will be discussed for 
STRs. 
 
Campbell read a letter from Brian & Peggy Spencer, dated August 7, 2017, 
regarding property division.  They requested a zoning change to allow them to 
build a home for their son on their 85 acres.  Currently a shared drive is not 
permitted in ag to meet the 250’ road frontage requirement. 
 
Adamson asked if this could be taken to the ZBA.  He commented that there are 
some homes that have private drives.  He added they are newer homes, built 
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since the zoning, some even paved.  How did this happen.  Was it taken the ZBA 
or what? 
 
Vice chairman Campbell said it will be some time before the PC can address 
zoning in ag, therefore, he will ask Ellingsen if some of this could be addressed 
with a variance through the ZBA. 
Graff noted that in the case of expanding a non-conforming use, Ellingsen asked 
the PC to change the ordinance.   

                                                               
10.   New Business :                            

A. Letter received from Jeff and Melissa Roessing : The PC received a letter from 
Jeff and Melissa Roessing, date August 29th, 2017 (attachment #5).  They would like 
to buy 7 acres on 62nd Street, farm a portion, remodel the barn and use it as a 
venue barn.  They attended the PC meeting to get a feel for the openness toward 
this kind of thing.  Campbell invited the Roessings to explain their plan.  Jeff 
Roessing said they direct a non-profit urban farm.  They love farming.  They would 
like to move to a rural setting and farm, but realize, financially, they would need 
another source of income, and are interested in a venue barn.  They would like to 
grow vegetables and flowers to be used at events in their barn.  Melissa Roessing 
added they, and their 3 children are excited about being in a rural area, with more 
room to roam.  They realize it would be a long time in the future for the PC to 
address this, but wanted to get a feel for how the PC feels.  They would probably do 
the South Haven Farmer’s Market and connect with local restaurants until such a 
time that the venue barn is allowed.  
 
Knisley said there might be day permits for occasional use.  
 
Vice Chairman Campbell said there was a similar request on a larger scale.  There 
were requirements from the health department, beyond Casco.  He told the 
Roessings that it would be a while before this is addressed through the PC. 
 
Fleming said when looking at the larger farming community, it could take a dive and 
other skills help keep farming going. 

                                                               
 11.  Public comment on items discussed in this meeting :   
 

Chris Barczyk said he likes the concept of an event barn.  He suggested the PC 
grapple with the issue carefully.  Just like the STR issue, density and frequency 
must been considered.  At what point do you loose Ag?  What about automotive 
repair or diesel repair?  Is ½ acre ok? Or 20 acres?  Even tiny house builders, how 
close can they be built to each other?  You need to regulate density and frequency.  
Think about all the other uses you need to consider.  It goes on and one.  How far 
do you take it?  It will be an interesting challenge. 

 
     
 12.  Closing comments and adjournment :   
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         A motion by Adamson, supported by Fleming to adjourn.  All in favor.  Meeting 
adjourned at 8:00.                              

 
 
 
 
Attachment #1 Sign-in Sheet 
Attachment #2 Alfred Ellingsen Letter, 9/4/2017, Re:  Zoning in Ag  
Attachment #3 Letter from Road Commission, 8/24/2017; Re: Jensen’s Campground 
Attachment #4 Brian & Peggy Spencer letter, 8/7/2017, Re: Private drive in Ag 
Attachment #5 Jeff & Melissa Roessing letter; 8/29/2017; Re: Barn Venue in Ag 
 
 
Minutes prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
NEXT MEETINGS 
         Wed., Sept. 20, 2017, 6pm……………………  Workshop Short-Term Rentals 
         Wed., Oct. 4, 2017, 7pm.……………………...   Regular Meeting 
 
 
















	PCmin2017-09-06RegularApproved.pdf
	Sign-in Sheet 1.pdf
	Ellingsen Letter Re Ag District 2.pdf
	Road Commission Letter re Jensens Campground 3.pdf
	Spencer letter re private road in ag 4.pdf
	Roessing letter re barn venue 5.pdf



